ADMINISTRATIVE APPEAL DECISION

LAMAR BURNETT, FILE NO. 000600160

WALLA WALLA DISTRICT

DATE: August 17, 2002
Review Officer:  Mores Bergman, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Corps), Northwestern Division.

Appellant: LaMar Burnett of Riggins, Idaho

Receipt of Request For Appeal:  April 12, 2002

Appeal Conference and Site Visit Date: June 5, 2002

BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

On Dec 6, 2002 the Corps of Engineers Walla Walla District received a permit application, dated November 9,1999, from Mr. Burnett to discharge material in the Salmon River in Idaho County, Idaho in connection with a gold mining operation.  The project would involve the excavation of overburden and sub-grade material from the Salmon River, removal of the gold particles from the sub-grade material, and re-depositing of the excavated material back into the pit to restore the river area to its original grade.  The project would affect approximately one acre of river area and involve the excavation and discharge of approximately 50,000 cubic yards of material.  As a result of a meeting the District held with Mr. Burnett, the State of Idaho and federal resource agencies on January 19, 2000, Mr. Burnett agreed to modify his original project application for excavation of one exploratory mine pit, to a request to mine the entire one acre site in phases, whereby only one 0.10 acre pit would be excavated and backfilled at any one time.  After some delay in obtaining necessary project information, the District published a public notice for the project on January 11, 2001.

A primary concern of the project is the impacts to federally listed endangered and threatened fish species.  Endangered Species Act consultation was held with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USF&WS) and National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), which resulted in determinations by the Services that the project would not likely adversely affect the species if certain conditions, including a limited work window, were included in any permit that was issued.  The Walla Walla District provided an initial proffered Department of the Army (DA) permit to Mr. Burnett for his approval on 

September 27, 2001.  On October 28, 2001, Mr. Burnett sent the District a letter of objection to the initial proffered permit.  In particular, he objected to the condition that limited the work window to August 10 through November 15 of each year.  The District informed Mr. Burnett, by letter of February 11, 2002, that his objection to the condition and request for modification of the permit was denied.  The District provided a final proffered permit to Mr. Burnett with the February 11th letter.

On April 12, 2002, Mr. Burnett sent a Request for Appeal to the Northwestern Division, in accordance with the Corps Regulatory Appeals Regulation 33 CFR Part 331.  

REASONS FOR APPEAL SUBMITTED BY APPELLANT:  

The appellant submitted a Request For Appeal, via facsimile transmittal, on April 12, 2002, which contained the following reasons for appeal. 

Appellant’s Reasons: 

“We request that Special condition (a) of Department of the Army Permit NWW No. 000600160 be modified so that work can be performed below the ordinary high water mark during low water flow periods between August 10 and March 15 of each season.  Special condition (a) is an imposition into our permit application and counter to our proposed plan, it was put into the record without our knowledge or consent.  It extends the duration of the project for several years and creates an unreasonable hardship. 

89 years of daily stream flow data records show that variance in the number of days when the project would have become threatened or inundated by an episode high flow event during the amended period is less than 1/100 of one percent and is insignificant when compared to risk free days.”

INFORMATION RECEIVED DURING THE APPEAL REVIEW AND ITS DISPOSITION:

On April 17, 2002, the Corps Northwestern Division received a letter (by regular mail) from Mr. Burnett, dated April 12, 2002, which transmitted the original of the Request For Appeal form, and also provided some additional information regarding the appeal. Attached is a copy of the letter (enclosure 1).  Information in this document was considered in the appeal review to the extent that it provided an explanation or clarification of the reasons for appeal listed above.

The District provided the Review Officer and the appellant with a copy of the administrative record for the Burnett permit application case as required in regulation 33 CFR Part 331.  This information was considered in the appeal review.  

An appeal conference and a site visit were conducted on June 5, 2002 as part of the appeal review.  Information obtained during the conference and site visit was also considered in the appeal review to the extent that it provided explanation or clarification of the reasons for appeal.  A copy of the Review Officer’s summary of the appeal conference and site visit is attached (enclosure 2). 

SUMMARY OF DECISION:  

I find that the appeal does not have merit.  The District has adequately shown in the permit decision document that condition (a), which provides for a project work period from August 10 to November 15 of each year, is consistent with the National Marine Fisheries Service and US Fish and Wildlife Service concurrence during informal consultation under Sec. 7 of the Endangered Species Act that the proposed activity with conditions is not likely to adversely affect listed species, and allows for the permit to be issued.  The District’s administrative record shows that they did consider the impact of extending the project over more than one year and determined that it should not present an unreasonable hardship.  The District’s record also shows that the 89 years of stream flow records were considered in their decision to require condition (a).  

APPEAL DECISION FINDINGS AND INSTRUCTIONS FOR DISTRICT ACTION (IF REQUIRED):

Reasons:  We request that Special condition (a) of Department of the Army Permit NWW No. 000600160 be modified so that work can be performed below the ordinary high water mark during low water flow periods between August 10 and March 15 of each season.  (1) Special condition (a) is an imposition into our permit application and counter to our proposed plan, (2) it was put into the record without our knowledge or consent. 

(3) It extends the duration of the project for several years and creates an unreasonable hardship. (4) 89 years of daily stream flow data records show that variance in the number of days when the project would have become threatened or inundated by an episode high flow event during the amended period is less than 1/100 of one percent and is insignificant when compared to risk free days.

Findings:  The appeal does not have merit for the following reasons.  The District’s decision document does adequately show that condition (a), which limits the project work period to Aug 10 through Nov 15 of each year, is necessary to assure that the project is not likely to adversely affect endangered species or their critical habitat, in accordance with the ESA.  The District’s administrative record shows that the District did consider other possible timeframes, including the August 10 through March 15 work period currently proposed by the appellant, and has determined that the risks would be too great to the endangered species to extend the timeframe.  The record also shows that the District did inform the appellant of condition (a) before finalizing the permit, but the applicant’s consent was not required for inclusion as a permit condition. The applicant has the right to object to permit conditions as part of the appeal process, which he did in this case. The District’s record further shows that they did consider the 89 years of stream flow data for the Salmon River in their decision to include condition (a).     
Action:  No action required by District.

Discussion:  

1.  As part of the reasons for appeal, the appellant states that he objects to condition (a) because it “is an imposition into our permit application and counter to our proposed plan.” Although it is true that the District’s proffered permit does not allow the appellant to perform his mining project exactly as proposed in his permit application, the record shows that the District did consider the appellants original proposal, but determined that restricting the work period as provided in condition (a) is necessary to assure compliance with the ESA.  By memo dated April 26, 2001 (contained in administrative record), Bob Ries of the NMFS informed the District that they could concur with a work window time frame of “around Aug 20 to October 1”, as not likely to adversely affect endangered species.  However as a result of consultation between the District and NMFS and USFWS, it was determined that by including the Aug 10 through November 15 work window condition and the other conditions, that the permit would reasonably provide protection to the endangered species while still allowing the project to proceed.  By letters of June 8, 2001, and June 22, 2001, NMFS and USFWS (respectively) determined that with the inclusion of the proposed permit conditions, including condition (a), the project is “not likely to adversely affect” the endangered species fish, or their critical habitat, or essential fish habitat.  These determinations are recorded in the District’s Permit Decision Document dated September 27, 2001, and are part of the basis for issuance of the permit with its conditions, including condition (a).  After reviewing these documents and the District’s letter of February 11, 2001 explaining their reasons for requiring condition (a), I conclude that these issues related in this appeal do not have merit. 

2.  The appellant also contends in his appeal that condition (a) “was put into the record without our knowledge or consent.”  The record shows that as early as May 22, 2001, Mr. Burnett was informed of the requirement for the August 10 through Nov 15 work window restriction by a letter from the Idaho Department of Environmental Quality (IDEQ).  In that letter, the State informed Mr. Burnett that the Section 401 (Clean Water Act) water quality certification for the project was conditioned to require the Aug 10 through November 15 work window.  Although it is believed that the content of condition (a) was also discussed with Mr. Burnett during various meetings that were held between him and other agencies during the summer of 2001, the District did officially inform Mr. Burnett of the requirement for condition (a) in the initial proffered permit that was sent to him on September 27, 2001. Although it is true that Mr. Burnett did not consent to the condition before it was included as a permit requirement, the Corps is not required to obtain the applicant’s approval before adding conditions to a permit that are determined necessary to satisfy legal requirements or to satisfy public interest requirements (See Regulation 33 CFR Part 325.4, Conditioning of Permits). In this case, the District required condition (a) to comply with the Endangered Species Act. Mr. Burnett did have the opportunity to concur with, or object to condition (a) or any part of the permit, when the District presented the initial proffered permit to him on September 27, 2001.  Mr. Burnett exercised his right to object at that time.  I conclude that these issues do not have merit.

3.  The appellant further states in his appeal that condition (a) “extends the duration of the project for several years and creates an unreasonable financial hardship.”  The District did address this issue in their letter to Mr. Burnett, dated February 11, 2002.  The District had pointed out in their letter, that Mr. Burnett has not demonstrated the unreasonable financial hardship or why it is now expected to take several years to complete the project, since previously it was expected to be completed in one low water season.  The District had determined, based on Mr. Burnett’s previous estimates, that it should not take over two low water seasons to complete the project, even with the shortened yearly work window.  After reviewing the District’s record and considering the information provided by the appellant in his April 12, 2002 appeal submittal letter, I conclude that these issues related to the appeal do not have merit.

4. In the appellant’s last statement of his appeal, he states that: “89 years of daily stream flow records show that variance in the number of days when the project would have become threatened or inundated by an episodic event during the amended period is less than 1/100 of one percent and is insignificant when compared to risk free days.”  The appellant did not provide supporting data with his appeal that showed how he calculated the variance percentage.  However, this same statement was also made in the appellant’s October 28, 2001 letter of objection to the District’s initial proffered permit. The October 28th letter contained two enclosures.  One was a table of stream flow data entitled: “Mean of daily mean values for this day for 89 years of record, in cu-ft/second (CFS).”  The other was a hand-drawn chart entitled: “Figure #2, Time Line Chart, August 10 – March 15 for the years 1920-2000.”  It is not possible to determine from the charts and other information provided in the October 28, 2001 letter how the appellant calculated the percentages or arrived at the conclusions he presented.  This issue was discussed at the appeal conference (reference enclosure 2).  At that time, the District pointed out that based on calculations they had made regarding percentage of days exceeding of 9000 CFS flow between 1910 and 2000, that the percentages should be in the magnitude of 1% instead of 1/100 of one percent.  It is also noted that in the October 28, 2001 letter to the District and in the letter of April 12, 2002 to the Northwestern Division, the appellant discussed flow rates in units of cubic feet per minute (CFM).  However, in the USGS stream flow data that was referenced, the flow data is presented in units of CFS.  Although this inconsistency may not have affected the calculations of percentages, it does add to the confusion in trying to determine the basis of appellant’s conclusions. 

I do find in the record that the District did consider hydrologic data, including frequency of high water events, in their evaluation.  However, as they stated in their letter of February 11, 2001, hydrologic conditions were not the only considerations in the determination. In the February 11th letter, the District informed Mr. Burnett that the work window required in condition (a) “was based on the timing of migration of listed salmonids into and through the project area, and spawning and rearing periods of listed species in the area, as well as historical hydrographic data for this segment of the river.”  The District then concluded “that extending the work window to March 15 would substantially and unacceptably increase the risk of inundation of the project site and damage to aquatic resources”.   I believe the District has adequately addressed this issue.  I therefore conclude that this issue does not have merit.

OVERALL CONCLUSION:

After reviewing and evaluating information provided by the appellant, the District’s administrative record, and information obtained during the appeal conference, I conclude that this Request For Appeal does not have merit for the reasons provided in the discussion above. 




/S/

David A. Fastabend







Brigadier General, U.S. Army







Division Engineer
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